
Office of the Village Manager 

MEMORANDUM 

To: Honorable Mayor & Members of the Village Council 

Thru: Howard W. Brown, Jr., Village Manager 

From: Daniel W. Eick, Management Analyst 

CC: Village Staff 

Date: April 2, 2020 

Re: Bi-Monthly Report and Update (For week ending in Saturday, April 4, 2020) 

Several critical updates on the ongoing outbreak of COVID-19 are 

included below prior to handling necessary administrative matters. 

The Village’s regular update begins on pg. 2. 

Critical Updates on COVID-19 

On Wednesday, April 1, 2020 Florida Governor Ron DeSantis drafted an executive order declaring a 

statewide safer at home order. The order is set to go into effect at 12:01 AM on Friday, April 3, 2020 and 

will remain in effect until Thursday, April 30, 2020. This means all non-essential services are temporarily 

closed by order of the Governor. Pertinent links for information are as follows: 

- Florida Division of Emergency Management (FDEM) Website: www.floridadisaster.org

- Florida Department of Health (FDOH) website: www.floridahealth.gov

- Department of Homeland Security (DHS) Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency (CISA)

Website: www.cisa.gov

- The Executive Order encourages those with questions to contact: CISA.CAT@cisa.dhs.gov

Additionally, The executive order is included below for review and has a list of all non-essential services 

published by DHS:CISA attached.  

Furthermore, the Village’s 30-day action plan remains in effect and is included for review alongside 

Municipal Order No. 1. However, bear in mind both documents are superseded by the Governor’s order. 

http://www.floridadisaster.org/
http://www.floridahealth.gov/
http://www.cisa.gov/
mailto:CISA.CAT@cisa.dhs.gov


As such, in addition to all items listed in the Village’s plan, residents should remain at home by order of 

the governor for the duration of the period unless seeking critical services.  

Please note while no one has been fined as laid out in Order No. 1, the Village has issued several verbal 

warnings breaking up groups collecting in public places. As per the Governor’s orders, law enforcement 

is now empowered to enforce the dispersal of large public groups consistent with US Center for Disease 

Control (CDC) and Department of Homeland Security (DHS) guidelines. Further information can be found 

on the CDC’s website at:  

- https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/large-events/index.html

Or on the Village’s website at: 

- https://www.indiantownfl.gov/community/page/coronavirus-covid-19-information-click-here-

stay-informed-village-facilities-closed

In addition to the 30-day plan Village staff are working to host the Thursday, April 9, 2020 regular 

meeting via Zoom so as to remain consistent with current standards. Further details on this meeting will 

be forthcoming shortly.  

Furthermore, several actions have been taken by Martin County to reduce the spread of COVID-19. 

These actions have included the implementation of a state of emergency as well as the deployment of 

laptops for school age children to enable distance learning consistent with school closures during this 

outbreak. Documentation regarding these actions is included below and further information can be 

found at https://www.martin.fl.us/Coronavirus#main-content. 

Finally, Village Manager Brown has taken action to limit public exposure to social situations by requiring 

staff to work from home on rotating shifts. Rest assured all essential and non-essential functions will be 

delivered at an optimal level. 

Village Manager’s Office 

Village Schedule 

Due to health risks related to the outbreak of COVID-19 several changes have been made to the 

upcoming events schedule:  

- On Monday, March 16, 2020 an email was sent out to all council members detailing the village’s
response to COVID-19. Further information regarding that response, and general information,
can be found below.

- The Census 2020 public engagement and block party events have been cancelled. This includes

all public events related to the Census and the surrounding outreach. Additional information will

be supplied in the future should alternate events be required.

- Please note the regularly scheduled Council Meeting slated for Thursday, April 9, 2020 has

several important items on the agenda. These include the tentative budget calendar and

termination of our interlocal agreement to opt out of the fire rescue MSTU. The meeting is

currently planned to be held via Zoom. Further information on the technical aspects of this

meeting will be forthcoming shortly from Village Clerk Susan Owens.

https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/large-events/index.html
https://www.indiantownfl.gov/community/page/coronavirus-covid-19-information-click-here-stay-informed-village-facilities-closed
https://www.indiantownfl.gov/community/page/coronavirus-covid-19-information-click-here-stay-informed-village-facilities-closed
https://www.martin.fl.us/Coronavirus#main-content


Finally, it should be noted while not all meetings or announcements necessitate Council action, all 

questions from the public are welcome. For further information please contact Management Analyst 

Daniel Eick at deick@indiantownfl.gov. 

Important Information 

Initially, Village Hall had scheduled several essential staff trainings for the months of April and May 

2020. However, due to ongoing health concerns, all such meetings have been or will be cancelled 

shortly. 

On Tuesday, March 17, 2020 Village Staff were contacted by FPL who informed us they plan to desist all 

service disconnections until the end of March to support people struggling with health concerns. 

Moreover, Manager Brown recently received an email from Kate Cottner of FPL regarding their plans to 

reduce electricity bills. A copy of the provided document is included below for review. 

The Indiantown branch of the Martin County Clerk of Court’s Office is closed indefinitely due to health 

concerns. Should anyone from Indiantown require Martin County services they will need to go to the 

appropriate location in Stuart. The official office of the Martin County Clerk of Court and Comptroller is 

located at 100 SE Ocean blvd, Stuart, FL 34994. 

Village staff continue working to show support/solidarity regarding alterations of the design of State 

Route 710. Management Analyst Daniel Eick attended a meeting on Wednesday, March 11, 2020 at the 

Elisabeth Lahti Library regarding this topic. An update for Council is scheduled for the next Regular 

Council Meeting on Thursday, April 9, 2020. Additionally, a Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) 

Memo recently received by staff on 710 corridor safety is included below for review and distribution. 

During Regular Meeting on Thursday, March 12, 2020 Council requested Staff collect information on the 

amount of Indiantown’s Solid Waste franchise fee currently payed to Martin County. Village Staff have 

placed several written and verbal requests for the information and have yet to receive a direct response. 

However, an indirect response was given by Martin County Administrator Taryn Kryzda in the Counties 

fire rescue MTSC response. The document is included below for review and the relevant quote is as 

follows: 

“As you know, we [the County] are in the midst of a request for proposals for a new franchise 

agreement for such services. We have notified the proposers of your intent to procure your own 

service provider. Please be aware contrary to your public comments concerning the Village’s 

ability to collect “franchise fees” for such service, the County does not and will not receive 

income or franchise fees in connection with its solid waste franchise agreement.” 

Additionally, Council requested staff investigate the possibility of performing a citizen survey. Staff are 

researching this matter and expect to have a response on or before April 30, 2020, with a 

recommendation to Council for the FY 2020-2021 budget. 

Finally, Village staff would like to congratulate Vice Mayor Janet Hernàndez and Councilwoman Jackie 

Clarke on their achievement of the Florida League of Cities (FLC) Home Rule Hero Award. Normally these 

awards would be delivered at an event but, in light of current circumstances, they are being delivered to 

Village Hall via mail. Further information will be forthcoming once we have received their awards. Their 

congratulatory letters are included below for review. 

mailto:deick@indiantownfl.gov


Village Clerk’s Office 

Human resources 

The Village is excited to welcome three new employees. Their names, positions, and contact information 

are as follows: 

- Office Coordinator Nylene Clarke: nclarke@indiantownfl.gov / 772-597-8283

- Permit Technician Maria Perez: mperez@indiantownfl.gov / 772-597-8281

- Permit Technician Roxann Taylor: rtaylor@indiantownfl.gov / 772-597-8281

Additionally, recruitment continues for the Community & Economic Development Director position. As 

of Wednesday, March 31, 2020 the Village has received 12 individual applications. The positions 

application window closes on Monday, April 13, 2020. 

Emergency Management Matters 

Village staff, most notably Village Clerk Susan Owens, continue to monitor the COVID-19 situation. Clerk 

Owens continues to meet daily with State, County, and local partners to enhance our cooperative 

response. As new information and/or resources become available, they are being posted to the Village’s 

website and on social media. If you have questions specifically related to COVID-19 feel free to contact 

sowens@indiantownfl.gov for further information. 

Additionally, Martin County has filled a partial emergency supply request from Village Clerk Susan 

Owens. The request included additional sanitizing/disinfecting products for use by the Village. Further 

information on our health and safety interactions with Martin County is available upon request. 

The Village Clerk and Public Information Officer are working on establishing and running virtual Council 

meetings for the time being as well as establishing a long-term video hosting/streaming solution. An 

update on this work is scheduled for the Thursday, April 9, 2020 Regular Meeting. 

Procurement Matters 

Finally, the Village Clerk’s Office is working with the Fire and Emergency Medical Service (EMS) Request 

for Proposals (RFP) Selection Committee in preparation of the proposal due date. Further information 

will be forthcoming shortly as the due date of Thursday, April 2, 2020 passes. 

Code Compliance Department 

Improvements are ongoing alongside regular enforcement procedures. These improvements include: 

- The establishment of a nuisance abatement program to help with cleanup and compliance

throughout the Village.

- Updates and preparation of our NOH documentation which is expected to be completed and

available by Tuesday, April 14, 2020.

- The creation of a code enforcement informational flier, for distribution around the Village, and

the translation of our regular door hangars into Spanish.

- And the continued work to remove/resolve illegal signage and snipe signs throughout the

Village.

mailto:nclarke@indiantownfl.gov
mailto:mperez@indiantownfl.gov
mailto:rtaylor@indiantownfl.gov
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Additionally, while work has not halted, it is important to note the pace of inspection and improvements 

has slowed due to the COVID-19 outbreak. In the interest of public safety Code Compliance has veered 

away from strict enforcement towards limiting responses to only the most hazardous of situations and 

preventing large public gatherings. Village staff will update with further information when available. 

Finally, the two most recent weekly reports prepared by Code Enforcement Officer Robert Perez are 

included below for review and distribution. 

Building & Permits Department 

The Building & Permit office continues to host extended hours Monday – Thursday 8:00 AM to 6:00 PM. 

And while Village hall may remain closed to the public, our permit technicians continue work as normal. 

Should you require further information or assistance please contact permit.tech@indiantownfl.gov or 

call 772-597-8281. 

Several improvements are in the works that should be highlighted here: 

- Staff are working to bring contractor license and insurance information up to date. This is
necessary to ensure continued operation of contractors within the village.

- The website and various village resources are being updated with additional forms, such as right
of way and special use permits, as we come into and design them.

- The building department is actively working with the code compliance department to increase
the literacy of Village staff in the magistrate and payment processes associated with citations.

- Finally, staff are working to update our permitting systems to better track expiry notifications
and contact citizens in advance of closing. Role out is expected within the next 30 days.

Finance Department 

The Finance department is focused on the FY 18 – 19 audit. Mauldin & Jenkins, the Contractor hired to 

provide this service, is currently working on several projects. The Finance Department would like to note 

that, due to health concerns surrounding the COVID-19 outbreak, the relevant due dates of these items 

have changed. 

- Originally, the goal was to complete the audit in full and bring to a close on or before March 31st.

Meetings between Finance, the Contractor, and Village Manager Brown are ongoing, however,

this item has been slightly delayed.

- Perform a CAFR on said audit and ensure our qualification for the GFOA award. This item also

had an expected completion date of March 31st but has been slightly delayed.

- Finalization of the Village’s audit portal. The portal is currently up and running in testing phases.

The Office Coordinator is working with the Finance department to upload information and

ensure integrity. Further information forthcoming soon.

Finally, the February financial update to Council is currently scheduled for Thursday, April 9, 2020. 

Parks & Recreations Department 

The Parks and Recs Department is pleased to announce repairs and upgrades on the Booker Park Fire 

Station are officially complete. As such, the physical location of Parks and Recreations, as well as our 

Code Compliance Department staff, has shifted. The physical address of their new office is 15101 SW 

mailto:permit.tech@indiantownfl.gov


169th Ave, Indiantown, FL 34956. If you have further questions or comments please contact 

Administrative Generalist Luis Perez at lperez@indiantownfl.gov or call 772-597-8270. 

Park improvements are maintaining pace despite the COVID-19 outbreak. That said, it is important to 

note all parks within the Village are currently closed by order of the Village Council. Signage has been 

placed throughout all parks and residents are encouraged to avoid contact as per Fl Governor Desantis’s 

orders. several updates have proven more substantial and should be highlighted here: 

- Staff have contacted Fireworks companies requesting proposals for the July fireworks show and
confirmed our supplier. Parks and Recreation will continue to coordinate with the vendor and
Report to the Village Council where necessary.

- Improvements, repairs, and tests of the irrigation systems at Big Mound Park are ongoing
alongside Sullivan Electric and Pump.

- Parks Superintendent Albie Scoggins is working to develop lettering and logos for use on the
Village’s newly acquired vehicles. Further information on quotes and designs are forthcoming.

- Finally, Parks and Recs is receiving quotes for the rental of an electronic message board to
better distribute the Village’s public information regarding ongoing emergency preparedness
measures. Further information is forthcoming.

Planning and Development Department 

Planning staff remain available for inquiries throughout the Covid-19 Crisis. For inquiries, email 
blandry@indiantownfl.org or call 772-266-9427. 

The Village of Indiantown Comprehensive Plan is now in effect and is available for viewing on the Village 
website. The Village is also governed by the transitional Land Development Regulations (LDR’s) and now 
has one year to develop new ones moving forward. Calvin Giordano and Associates (CGA) have begun 
this process and are coordinating with staff. They have completed a series of public meetings to gather 
public input on the regulations and process and are expected to finalize their first draft mid-April. 

Village Planning Department staff are reviewing a proposed de-annexation from a portion of the Little 
Ranch neighborhood within the Village’s boundaries with the Legal Department. The neighborhood 
originally elected, via vote, to self-exclude from incorporation back in 2017. The Director of Planning will 
present an item on de-annexation from the Village during the Regular Council Meeting scheduled for 
Thursday, April 9, 2020. 

Finally, the Planning Department is developing a defined process for annexation. Staff expect the draft 
ordinance and process to be available early April. 

Public Works and Engineering Department 

The Village’s Public Works Director, William Archebelle, has several items to highlight: 

Infrastructure Projects 

- Village staff are in the process of revising our Community Development Block Grant (CDBG)
scope and mapping with Fred Fox Enterprises. An update on final project scale is expected but
projects will be delayed by order of the Florida Department of Economic opportunity (FDEO).

- Additionally, Public Works is in the process of completing the Village’s Utility Grant Submittal
paperwork. Further information is forthcoming on this item shortly.

mailto:lperez@indiantownfl.gov
mailto:blandry@indiantownfl.org


Roadway Improvements 

- Temporary striping of micro surfaced roads has been completed in key areas of the Village. Final 
roadway striping is anticipated to commence within the next two weeks for those same areas.

- A tentative scope and quotes have been obtained for roadway reconstruction of the following 
critical areas:

o Washington Avenue from Warfield to 153rd Street
o Trail Drive from Warfield to Osceola Street
o Canal Road (dirt road, currently)

- Pavement maintenance for Zone 4 of the Village’s plan is expected to treat Seminole Dr. from 
Yalaha, north to its terminus with a mixture of overlay and micro surfacing shortly.

- A similar area, Seminole South from Yalaha, transitions into zone 5 and will be evaluated next 
year. Current projections hold the area will likely need reconstruction. Public Works is acting to 
obtain quotes for this work and evaluate alternate options.

- The Village’s micro surfacing contractor has finished treatment of the back portion of Big Mound 
Park’s parking lots. This labor was completed without cost in exchange for allowing the company 
use of the location to stage their materials.

### 

End of Memorandum 









































































                                                                                            Prepared by: Howard W. Brown, Jr., Village Manager 
  Source: Village Staff and Resolution No. 013-2020 
  Date: March 19, 2020 

 

 

Village of Indiantown 

30 DAY COVID-19 Emergency Preparedness Plan 

March 19, 2020-April 18, 2020 

 

Office of the Mayor and Village Council 

➢ All Village Council Meetings and workshops have been canceled until 

March 31, 2020.  At that time, Staff will reassess the situation and make a 

further determination as to when to begin holding future Council 

meetings. 

➢ The Mayor will be the secondary liaison for the virtual Martin County EOC. 

General Administration 

➢ Effective 8:00 a.m. on Monday, March 23, 2020, all Village Offices and 

Parks will be closed to the public until further notice. 

➢ All employees will still report to work as usual until further notice of the 

Village Manager and will continue to support the community via phone 

and email. 

➢ All out of county business-related travel for employees will be canceled 

for the next 30 days, unless deemed an emergency by the Village 

Manager. 

Office of the Village Manager 

➢ Essential staff will be on call to take care of critical assignments related to 

Village Operations as required. 

➢ The Public Information Officer (PIO) will issue press releases as needed.  

➢ The PIO will also update all Facebook, Nextdoor, and other social media 

outlets provided with information from the Village Clerk. 

Office of the Village Clerk 

➢ The Village Clerk will be the primary liaison for the virtual Martin County 

EOC and will disseminate information as it becomes available.   



                                                                                            Prepared by: Howard W. Brown, Jr., Village Manager 
  Source: Village Staff and Resolution No. 013-2020 
  Date: March 19, 2020 

➢ The Village Clerk will update the Village’s website as information becomes 

available. 

Community and Economic Development Department 

➢ All but “essential and critical” Special Magistrate hearings are cancelled 

until further notice.   

➢ The Code Compliance Officer will be assisting other employees within the 

Village, but will also respond to health, safety, and welfare Code-related 

issues. 

➢ The Planning Division will not be processing applications during this time 

period; however, the Planning Division will be available for inquiries via 

phone and email.   

Financial Services Department 

➢ Will continue to provide administrative support to staff (i.e. vendor 

payment processing, payroll, etc.). 

Parks and Recreation Department 

➢ All Parks facilities will be closed, effective March 23, 2020, and until further 

notice.  Signage will be erected at all Village Parks. 

➢ All Parks-related activities, including facility rentals, have been canceled 

effective March 16, 2020.  No further reservations will be taken until further 

notice. 

➢ Parks staff and Village contractors will be available to assist with 

continued facility cleaning and maintenance. 

Public Works Department 

➢ Will continue to provide essentials services until further notice. 

 

 

 

 

 

 









MCSD K-12 Laptop Deployment – Distance Learning  

 

The School District of Martin County is preparing for distance learning by distributing devices to students that do 
not have a personal device to use outside the classroom. 

These devices will be distributed to K-8 students who ​do not​ have access to a device in their home 
according to the schedule below. High school students will use their district-issued Laptops 4 Learning (L4L) 
device. 

High School​ students that do not have an L4L device​ will be able to​ pick up ​one of these deployment devices at 
their high school using the process outlined below on​ Friday, March 27, 2020, between 1 PM and 5 PM. 

**Students will pick up their devices at the school they attend.** 

The school site car line will be used to distribute the devices. Please follow the signage to Student pick up/drop off. 
Stay in your car for device pickup. 

Process for Pickup: 

Please bring the student(s) and their school-issued ID with you to pick up the device. 

Please ensure the parent(s)/guardian(s) have proper identification  to provide to MCSD staff when picking up the 
device. 

At the pickup point, MCSD staff will be checking ID’s and verifying this information in Focus. 

MCSD staff will sanitize the device and record the device asset tag in Focus. 

MCSD staff will complete a two-part paper form with asset and student information and provide it to the 
parent/guardian to sign. 

The device will be delivered to the car on a delivery cart by MCSD staff for the parent/student to pick up. 

Elementary School Pickup (Warfield has ​NO​ 5th grade): 

Device Distribution Date  Time  Grade Level  Student Last Name Begins With: 

March 25, 2020  8 AM – 10 AM  K-1   A-M 

March 25, 2020  10 AM – 12 PM  K-1  N-Z 

March 25, 2020  1 PM – 3 PM  2-3  A-M 

March 25, 2020  3 PM – 5 PM  2-3  N-Z 

March 26, 2020  8 AM – 10 AM  4-5   A-M 

March 26, 2020  10 AM – 12 PM  4-5  N-Z 

March 26, 2020  1 PM – 3 PM  K-1  A-M 

March 26, 2020  3 PM – 5 PM  K-1  N-Z 

March 27, 2020  8 AM – 10 AM  2-3   A-M 

March 27, 2020  10 AM – 12 PM  2-3  N-Z 

March 27, 2020  1 PM – 3 PM  4-5  A-M 

March 27, 2020  3 PM – 5 PM  4-5  N-Z 

 



MCSD K-12 Laptop Deployment – Distance Learning  

 

 

  

 



MCSD K-12 Laptop Deployment – Distance Learning  

 

Middle School Pickup (​Indiantown Middle - **5th Grade will pick up at the 6th grade times**​): 

Device Distribution Date  Time  Grade Level  Student Last Name Begins With: 

March 25, 2020  8 AM – 10 AM  6   A-M 

March 25, 2020  10 AM – 12 PM  7  A-M 

March 25, 2020  1 PM – 3 PM  8  A-M 

March 25, 2020  3 PM – 5 PM  6  N-Z 

March 26, 2020  8 AM – 10 AM  7   N-Z 

March 26, 2020  10 AM – 12 PM  8  N-Z 

March 26, 2020  1 PM – 3 PM  6  A-M 

March 26, 2020  3 PM – 5 PM  7  A-M 

March 27, 2020  8 AM – 10 AM  8   A-M 

March 27, 2020  10 AM – 12 PM  6  N-Z 

March 27, 2020  1 PM – 3 PM  7  N-Z 

March 27, 2020  3 PM – 5 PM  8  N-Z 

 

 

 



 
 
 
 
 

Florida Power & Light Company 
Media Line: 561-694-4442 

March 30, 2020 
@FPL_Newsroom 

 
FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE 

 

FPL responds to ongoing COVID-19 pandemic by lowering customer 
bills for the second time this year 

 Lower fuel costs are enabling FPL to issue a one-time decrease of nearly 25% for the 
typical residential customer bill, beginning May 1 

 FPL plans to issue the savings through a one-time bill decrease in order to accelerate 
savings to customers amid the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic, rather than the standard 
practice of spreading out savings over the remainder of the year  

 FPL previously lowered customer bills approximately 4% in January; bills remain among 
the lowest in Florida and the nation  

 
JUNO BEACH, Fla. – Florida Power & Light Company today announced its plan to significantly 
lower bills for the second time this year and fast-track savings to customers amid the ongoing 
coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic. Subject to Florida Public Service Commission approval, 
beginning May 1, FPL plans to issue a one-time decrease of nearly 25% for the typical 
residential customer bill as a result of lower fuel costs. 
 
In Florida, FPL and other electric providers traditionally refund any fuel savings to customers 
over many months. However, given the abrupt financial challenges facing many customers due 
to COVID-19, FPL will instead request permission to give customers the total annual savings in 
a single month’s bill. Business customers will also see a significant one-time decrease in May, 
that will vary by rate class. 
 
“Everyone at FPL understands how critical it is to continue to provide reliable electricity and to 
keep as much money as possible in our customers’ pockets,” said FPL President and CEO Eric 
Silagy. “Traditionally, our regulators expect these types of savings to be spread out over the 
balance of the year. However, challenging times call for exceptional measures. I believe this 
one-time bill decrease is the most effective way to infuse customers with much-needed money 
as we all navigate through this difficult and unsettling time together.” 
  



FPL's Typical 1,000-kWh Residential Customer Bill 

December 2019 Current May 2020 
with one-time decrease 

$99.90 $96.04 ~$74* 

Before this proposed decrease, FPL's typical bill was about 30% lower than the 
U.S. average, according to the latest available data.** 
  
*Preliminary estimate subject to final calculations; FPL May bills also include a Solar Base Rate Adjustment, reflecting four new 
solar power plants entering service and generating clean, emissions-free energy for customers 
**U.S. average ($141.56) is based on Summer 2019 bills from 175 utilities, published by the Edison Electric Institute 

 
FPL’s typical monthly residential customer bill is already among the lowest in the state and 
nation and decreased nearly 4% in January, primarily due to lower fuel costs as a result of low 
natural gas prices. FPL has also invested in new, ultra-efficient natural gas power plants, large- 
scale solar energy facilities and a variety of cutting-edge technologies – all of which helped FPL 
reduce the amount of fuel it needs to provide electricity. Just like driving a new car instead of 
one built in the 1970s, FPL’s smart investments in modern technology have helped the 
company reduce operating and fuel expenses, which is why FPL is now the most cost-efficient 
electric utility in the United States and one of the nation’s most fuel-efficient and cleanest energy 
providers. 
 
Responding to COVID-19 pandemic 
FPL has had a pandemic plan in place for many years and regularly trains and drills for 
unplanned events and crises. The company understands the critical role electricity plays in the 
economy and daily lives of Floridians, and regardless of the circumstances FPL remains 
steadfastly committed to continuously delivering the reliable and affordable electricity that 
everyone relies on.   
 
For customers experiencing hardship as a result of COVID-19, FPL has resources available at 
FPL.com/Help, or the company can connect customers with resources available from federal, 
state and local authorities. To further assist customers, FPL is also implementing the same 
policies that it does during crises and has suspended electrical disconnections, is providing 
payment extensions and is waiving late payment fees for customers in a hardship situation. All 
of these policies will remain in effect while Florida is under a state of emergency. 

 
Additionally, FPL, its fellow NextEra Energy companies and employees have so far committed 
nearly $2.75 million in COVID-19 emergency assistance funds that will be distributed directly to 
those in need and to partner organizations working on the frontlines of the crisis to provide 
critical support to the most vulnerable members of the community. 
 
Florida Power & Light Company 
Florida Power & Light Company is the largest energy company in the United States as 
measured by retail electricity produced and sold, serving more than 5 million customer accounts 
or an estimated 10 million+ people across the state of Florida. FPL’s typical 1,000-kWh 
residential customer bill is approximately 30% lower than the latest national average and among 
the lowest in the U.S. FPL’s service reliability is better than 99.98%, and its highly fuel-efficient 
power plant fleet is one of the cleanest among all electric companies nationwide. The company 
was recognized in 2019 as one of the most trusted U.S. electric utilities by Escalent for the sixth 
consecutive year. A leading Florida employer with approximately 8,900 employees, FPL is a 

http://www.fpl.com/Help


subsidiary of Juno Beach, Florida-based NextEra Energy, Inc. (NYSE: NEE), a clean energy 
company widely recognized for its efforts in sustainability, ethics and diversity, and has been 
ranked No. 1 in the electric and gas utilities industry in Fortune’s 2020 list of “World’s Most 
Admired Companies.” NextEra Energy is also the parent company of Gulf Power Company, 
which serves more than 470,000 customers in eight counties throughout northwest Florida, and 
NextEra Energy Resources, LLC, which, together with its affiliated entities, is the world’s largest 
generator of renewable energy from the wind and sun and a world leader in battery storage. For 
more information about NextEra Energy companies, visit these websites: 
www.NextEraEnergy.com, www.FPL.com, www.GulfPower.com, 
www.NextEraEnergyResources.com. 
 

http://www.nexteraenergy.com/
http://www.fpl.com/
http://www.gulfpower.com/
http://www.nexteraenergyresources.com/














 

 

week of April 25th.  This effort may include the deployment of temporary weigh stations by the Florida 
Highway Patrol. 

The Florida Department of Transportation is ready to issue a contract to add flashing warning beacons to 
the NO PASSING ZONE and DO NOT PASS signs and to refresh the striping and reflective pavement 
markers where necessary along the corridor.  The Florida Department of Transportation has asked the 
owner of the property that is adjacent to SR-710 (SW Warfield Boulevard) on either side of SW Tommy 
Clements Street to trim / clear the overgrown vegetation that is blocking motorists’ line of sight.  They 
are considering pavement widening and relocating the guardrail at SW Tommy Clements Street to 
provide a left turn lane or room for vehicles to avoid a turning motorist in an emergency.  Advanced 
warning signs are also being considered.  These signs would include a message to notify oncoming 
motorists that a vehicle is stopped at an intersection ahead.  These safety concepts will be vetted in the 
next six months. 

The widening of SR-710 (SW Warfield Boulevard) from its existing two lanes to a four-lane divided 
facility is in the 2040 Strategic Intermodal System Cost Feasible Plan.  The Project Development and 
Environment (PD&E) Study for the fifteen-mile project was completed in 2011; however, only the 
segment from the FPL Martin Power Plant Access Road to CR-609 (SW Allapattah Road) was funded 
for design.  Some funds are programmed for the acquisition of right-of-way, but no funds are 
programmed for construction at this time. 

The County Engineer will continue to coordinate with the Florida Department of Transportation, the 
Martin County Sheriff’s Office, and the Village of Indiantown. 

Copies: Adolfo Prieto, Florida Department of Transportation Project Manager 
W. T. Bowman, P.E., Tindale-Oliver Project Manager 
Lt. Todd M. Schimelfanick, Martin County Sheriff’s Office Traffic Unit 
Lt. William K. Dolan, Martin County Sheriff’s Office Traffic Unit 
Sgt. David J. Rosko, Martin County Sheriff’s Office Traffic Unit 
Daniel Eick, Village of Indiantown Management Analyst / PIO 
Howard Brown, Village of Indiantown Manager 
Terry Rauth, Martin County Public Works Director 
Beth Beltran, Martin Metropolitan Planning Organization Administrator 
Nadir Rodrigues, P.E., CPM, Florida Department of Transportation Traffic Services Engineer 







  

2020 BUILDING PERMIT REPORT
Prepared by:  Permit Technician. 
Source: GFA construction 
Date: March 31, 2020

PERMIT 
NUMBER FEE CONSTRUCTION 

VALUE ADDRESS PARCEL NUMBER ID DESCRIPTION TYPE OF PERMIT APPLIED APPROVED ACTIVE DATE COMPLETED 
DATE HEALTH INSPECTIONS 

($89.50)

054‐2020 $138.25 $1,250.00 16301 SW Indianwood Circle 31-39-39-001-015-00250-0 Install door, New flooring, Replace Cabinet B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 1

055‐2020 $412.82 $21,000.00 14541 & 14551 SW Esparanza Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00020-3 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

056‐2020 $412.82 $21,000.00 14606 SW 174TH CT 01-40-38-007-000-00250-4 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

057‐2020 $412.82 $21,000.00 14456 & 14466 SW 174th Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00190-7 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

058‐2020 $412.82 $21,000.00 14571 & 14581 SW Esparanza Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00040-9 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

059‐2020 $412.82 $21,000.00 14486 & 14496 SW 174th Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00210-3 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

060‐2020 $412.82 $12,000.00 14516 SW 174th Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00230-9 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

061‐2020 $412.82 $12,000.00 14561 SW Esparanza Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00030-1 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

062‐2020 $412.82 $18,000.00 14590 & 14591 SW Esparanza Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00050-6 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

063‐2020 $412.82 $21,000.00 14570 & 14580 SW Esparanza Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00060-4 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

064‐2020 $412.82 $21,000.00 14518 & 14528 SW Tumaini Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00170-1 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

065‐2020 $412.82 $21,000.00 14498 & 14508 SW Tumaini Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00180-9 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

066‐2020 $412.82 $12,000.00 14676 SW 174th Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00290-6 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

067‐2020 $412.82 $21,000.00 14521 & 14531 SW Esparanza Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00010-5 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

068‐2020 $412.82 $18,000.00 14656 & 14666 SW 174th Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00280-8 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

069‐2020 $412.82 $21,000.00 14548 & 14558 SW Tumaini Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00150-5 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

070‐2020 $412.82 $18,000.00 14567 & 14568 SW Tumaini Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00140-8 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

071‐2020 $412.82 $12,000.00 14538 SW Tumaini Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00160-3 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

072‐2020 $412.82 $21,000.00 14497 & 14507 SW Tumaini Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00100-6 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

073‐2020 $412.82 $21,000.00 14540 & 14550 SW Esparanza Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00080-0 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

074‐2020 $412.82 $21,000.00 14520 & 14530 SW Esparanza Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00090-8 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

075‐2020 $412.82 $12,000.00 14537 SW Tumaini Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00120-2 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

076‐2020 $412.82 $21,000.00 14547 & 14557 SW Tumaini Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00130-0 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

077‐2020 $412.82 $21,000.00 17432 & 17422 SW Reliance St 01-40-38-007-000-00310-2 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

078‐2020 $412.82 $21,000.00 14517 & 14527 SW Tumaini Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00110-4 Tear off shingle & replace with new 
shingle. B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

079‐2020 $412.82 $77,550.00 14555 & 14557 SW 174th Ct 01-40-38-007-000-00001-6
Tear off shingle & replace with new 

shingle. & Tear off modified between, 
install modified betweem

B 3/2/2020 3/2/2020 N/A 3

080‐2020 $138.25 $15,800.00 15975 SW Warfield Blvd 05-40-39-005-012-00090-4 3-A/C Changeout M 3/3/2020 3/3/2020 N/A 1

081‐2020 $20.00 15575 Sw Warfield Blvd 05-40-39-006-015-00010-3 Itinerant Merchant O 3/3/2020 3/3/2020 N/A 0

082‐2020 $412.82 $15,500.00 15125 SW Seminole Drive 05-40-39-002-007-00170-1 Re-Roof Install one ply Tu Max B 3/4/2020 3/4/2020 3/10/2020 3/18/2020 N/A 3

083‐2020 $138.25 $2,090.17 15225 SW Seminole Drive 05-40-39-002-005-00130-3 Replacing Windows B 3/5/2020 3/5/2020 N/A 1

084‐2020 $412.82 $10,000.00 15028 SW Oakview Ct 01-40-38-008-000-00160-0 Re-Roof Metal B 3/5/2020 3/5/2020 3/10/2020 3/17/2020 N/A 3

085‐2020 $412.82 $10,800.00 16092 SW Indianwood Circle 31-39-39-01-007-00220-0 Re-Roof Metal B 3/5/2020 3/10/2020 3/19/2020 N/A 3

086‐2020 $138.25 $400.00 14483 SW Rake Dr 31-39-39-001-005-00320-0 Replace Hot water Heater B 3/10/2020 3/11/2020 N/A 1



087‐2020 $138.25 $2,374.95 14816 SW 169 Dr 01-40-38-002-07-00200-5 Place Shed in back yard B 3/11/2020 3/11/2020 N/A 1

088‐2020 $412.82 $11,000.00 14697 SW Martin Ave 05-40-39-004-018-00140-2 Re-Roof Shingle to Metal B 3/11/2020 3/11/2020 3/24/2020 N/A 3

089‐2020 $412.82 $77,000.00 16201 SW Market St 06-40-39-001-005-00010-7 Install dock levelers B 3/12/2020 3/12/2020 N/A 3

090‐2020 $138.25 $2,400.00 16025 SW Warfield 05-40-39-005-012-00130-6 Window Replacement B 3/12/2020 3/12/2020 N/A 1

091‐2020 $27.00 16600 SW Warfield Blvd 36-39-38-001-000-00060-8 Zoning Use Permit O 3/12/2020 3/12/2020 N/A 0

092‐2020 $275.21 $8,515.00 14653 SW Rake Dr 31-39-39-001-003-00210-0 Re-Roof Single Ply Membrane B 3/12/2020 3/12/2020 N/A 2

093‐2020 $1,875.00 Right of Way Use Permit require closures O 12/20/2019 3/16/2020 N/A 0

094‐2020 $138.25 $1,920.65 15212 Trail Circle 05-40-39-002-004-00480-2 Carport B 3/17/2020 3/17/2020 N/A 1

095‐2020 $280.21 $2,400.00 14641 SW Sonora Ter 08-40-39-004-000-00140-4 Exterior 500 gal L.P tank & lines to 
generator O 3/18/2020 3/18/2020 N/A 2

096‐2020 $417.82 $2,400.00 1589 SW Dr Martin L King Jr Dr 01-40-38-002-015-00010-8 Re-Roof Shingle to Metal B 3/19/2020 3/19/2020 3/24/2020 N/A 3

097‐2020 $138.25 $1,230.00 17192 Magnolia 01-40-38-002-021-00030-2 Electrical Panel Change E 3/24/2020 3/24/2020 N/A 1

098‐2020 $275.21 $2,400.00 14589 SW Dr. Martin L. King Dr. 01-40-38-002-015-00010-8 Stairs, Painting & Stucco B 3/25/2020 3/30/2020 N/A 2
099‐2020 $138.25 $120.00 15127 SW Osceola St 05-40-39-001-002-00120-3 Electrical Panel E 3/30/2020 3/30/2020 N/A 1
100‐2020 $688.03 $20,000.00 14790 SW Dr Martin L King Jr Dr 01-40-38-002-005-00230-3 Single Family/Duplex Addition B 3/31/2020 3/31/2020 N/A 5
101‐2020 $500.00 $57,000.00 15226 SW Palm Oak Ave 08-40-39-03-001-00080-5 New Single Family Home B 3/31/2020 3/31/2020 N/A 5

 
Grand Total $17,987.33 $772,150.77
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$1,875.00
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$772,150.77

Construction Project Values For the Month
Construction  Value

Grand  Total

Village Building Permit Fee 
Right of Way Use Permit - Surity Bond

Grand  Total

SW Madison Ave; between SW Warfield Blvd & Intersection SW Madison 
Ave

Permits Application Submitted & Approved
Building Permit (B) Total
Mechnical Permit (M) Total
Plumbing Permit (P) Total

Funds Received For Permits

Electrical Permit ( E ) Total
Tent Permit ( T ) Total
Fire Permit ( F ) Total
Other Permit ( O ) Total

Grand Total of Permits

87%

2% 0%
4%

0%
0%

7%
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Memorandum 

 

TO: Howard Brown, Village of Indiantown Manager 

 

FROM:   Code Compliance Officer 

       

DATE: March 26th, 2020 

 

RE: Code Compliance Weekly Summary 

  March 23rd, 2020 thru March 27th, 2020 

  

 

Code Compliance Cases 

Total code cases – 12      

Opened during this reporting period – 3     

Opened by complaint received – 3      

Opened by inspector observations – 9      

 

Top Five (5) Violations 

Inoperable vehicle 

Building permit violations       

Overgrown Grass       

Improper parking 

Commercial vehicle storage      

     

 

Illegal Snipe Signs and Right of Way Issues 

Code collected 30 illegal snipe signs from public right of way. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Memorandum 

 

TO: Howard Brown, Village of Indiantown Manager 

 

FROM:   Code Compliance Officer 

       

DATE: April 1st, 2020 

 

RE: Code Compliance Weekly Summary 

  March 30th, 2020 thru April 3rd, 2020 

  

 

Code Compliance Cases 

Total code cases – 15      

Opened during this reporting period – 3     

Opened by complaint received – 2      

Opened by inspector observations – 1      

 

Top Five (5) Violations 

Building permit violations 

Inoperable Vehicles       

Overgrown Grass       

Improper parking 

Commercial vehicle storage      

     

 

Illegal Snipe Signs and Right of Way Issues 

Code collected 20 illegal snipe signs from public right of way. 

 

Coronavirus objectives 

Observe, and report any public hazards to the appropriate local government entity 

Prevent any large public gatherings 

Accurately inform the public of any local, state, and national updates 

Respond to complaints and/or Code Compliance inquiries 

 

Projects/Community Objectives 

Nuisance Abatement Program 
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